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Introduction

Film is a multifaceted art form and cultural institution with an impact that spans and exceeds the
twentieth century;[1] however, films work as 'businesses' to accumulate wealth instead of 'presenting
themselves as art'[2]—an effect of the global economic system underpinned by neoliberal ideology.
Although neo-liberalism is a model of capitalism that favours deregulating the market, a decline of state
intervention in economic and social affairs,[3] apart from regulating economic activities of labour and
consumption, the ideology is extended to non-monetary activities to configure human beings as 'market
actors.'[4] As a result, people are subjected to the power of neoliberal capitalism, its pervasive effect on
their private lives, gendered bodies and consciousness.[5] Out of all gendered bodies, keeping
'masculine hero' in films under focus, the arguments of the paper will be limited to masculinity and the
male body. Masculinity in the neoliberal capitalist setting can be studied in terms of its relation to
'emerging dominant powers in the global capitalist economy, the transnational corporations.'[6] Contrary
to the high profit making of the capitalist corporations, the workers are pushed more to the periphery with
lower pay, less security and less economic stability.[7] Referring to this inequality of class position,
Charlie Walker and Steven Roberts argue that men's 'cultural practices' in terms of leisure and
consumption provide alternative spaces fit for constructing those aspects of masculinity that are
repressed in the work place.[8] This act of consumption underscores the emergence of a cultural
production that exhibits traditional and ideal masculine traits such as, virility, strength, body aesthetics
amidst the ever shifting economic and familial roles for men.[9] We extend this argument to portrayal of
masculinity in post-1990 Hindi films, when economic liberalisation has fully exposed 'Indian markets to
global capital and consumerism' since 1991.[10] Matching neoliberal ideology, films become sellable
products in need of packaging, branding and marketing in front of a predetermined audience by
corporate-led production houses.[11] Furthermore, in this framework of capitalist economy, films require
a 'specific mode of representation,'[12] which comprises commodification of certain aspects of culture or
society for commercial returns and renders the showcase of creativity secondary.[13] Similarly, the paper
will highlight the politics of presentation associated with cop heroes in order to show how repetition in
production and mass consumption leads to a commodification of masculinity. Commodity in Marxian
terms refers to a thing which 'satisfies human wants of some sort or another,'[14] and the value of
commodity is decided by what society designates as valuable.[15] In a neoliberal capitalist society, the
male body works as a 'capitalist commodity' that is 'metaphorically bartered, segmented, marketed and
sold' in cultural productions including films made and produced in the Hindi film industry or
Bollywood,[16] as it is popularly called. Building upon these concepts and keeping the trope of the cop
hero under focus, this paper aims to study how a particular pattern of masculinity has been used and
marketed as a commodity that is mass consumed by the audience which results in the reception of a
singular form of masculinity.

Hindi films which largely depicted the male lead character as a romantic hero or a harbinger of social
change until the 1970s saw a paradigm shift with the screenwriting duo, Salim Khan and Javed Akhtar,
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who set the trend of cop hero with films like Zanjeer (Shackles, 1973) and Deewaar (The wall, 1975).[17]
Following this trend, Hindi cinema industry has produced unforgettable cop heroes in Sholay (Embers,
1975),[18] Tirangaa ( Tricolour, 1993),[19] Main Khiladi Tu Anari (Me, the player, you, the novice,
1994),[20] Kurukshetra (Battle field, 2000),[21] Gangaajal (Holy water, 2003),[22] Rowdy Rathore
(2012).[23] In addition to these films, many cop movies are tagged as Blockbuster movies under
Bollywood (a term recently in use incorporating a corporate logic). These cop films have one of three
common themes: a good cop fighting against a corrupt system to kill the villain, a bad cop who becomes
good in the end to fight the villain, or a bad cop who kills the villain for the benefit of the masses.

In reference to the plot of the cop-action genre, Jeffrey Brown describes the narrative formula in three
acts: the first act introduces the hero, the villain and the main characters; the second act brings out the
conflict inherent to the story, and the third act resolves the conflict, and sees the hero victorious.[24]
Such themes and plot structures that depict the adventures of mostly men in police uniform (women are
included in a few cases) unite the movies under one tag: cop saga. However common the story may be,
the continuing popularity of this genre, suggests how Bollywood continues to popularise the cop culture
with certain formulas, simultaneously stimulating the viewers' interest and matching their demands with
strategies of profit making. Hence, this paper argues that Bollywood's use of such extravagant capital put
into movie making to repeatedly showcase the masculinity of police officers, turns films into a commodity
and not art. Moreover, it concentrates on certain formulaic productions of Rohit Shetty's trio Singham
(The lion, 2011),[25] Simmba (2018)[26] and Sooryavanshi (2021),[27] taking into account the projection
of the powerful male body, a display of unwarranted violence, and representation of the hero as the
protector, in order to establish that the need for a consumable hero affects the representation of
masculinity, and its reception among the audience.

Projection of the powerful male body

Shetty's films depict a dualistic masculinity on the screen, contrasting heroic masculinity marked by civic
values, nationalist fervour and physical virility against the villain's anti- national, anti-social acts. This
section will focus on heroic masculinity articulated through the trope of the muscular body. Heroic
masculinity, central to the structure and theme of many Bollywood films, has been depicted by a larger-
than-life protagonist, who stands for good, and emerges victorious in the end.[28] Similarly, in Shetty's
films, representation of the cop hero works through exaggerated display of violence, aggression and a
muscular body. The image of the muscular hero in Indian cinema gained prominence around the 1990s
when socialist goals were replaced by economic liberalisation, which opened up new avenues for
displaying the male body through 'new bodily dispositions and practices.'[29] As an effect of unequal
economic development in a repressive neo-liberal capitalist structure, both Michael Kimmel and Lee
Clark Mitchell argue that the gap between the image of 'atavistic ideal masculinity' and the reality of
bureaucratic conformity is compensated through consumption of an imagined self-reliant, powerful
man.[30] Since the spectatorship for such films portraying the ideal masculinity is implicitly heterosexual
male, the heterosexual gaze has been applied to the screen; consequently, the homoerotic element is
repressed, and the female as a sexual object is projected. That said, the male body is projected with
strength and virility.[31] Therefore, the muscular male body becomes a crucial space for registering and
maintaining sexual differences and gender practices.

First, the male body projected in Singham is lean but well-structured, well-endowed with muscles,
carefully toned and manicured. The film's depiction of the male protagonist, praying to God with a bare
body emerging from the water highlights masculinity based on muscularity (see Figure 1). Furthermore,
instead of seeing the body as a personal projection of individual concern and ideas, it is important to
consider the body as a 'process' constantly changing and moving aligned with the historical and social
context.[32] Consequently, the heroic body represents a 'global imagistic of masculinity' in Hindi cinema
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of the post-liberal period.[33] Hence, even though the male hero is placed in a religious setting, offering
prayer, the body adheres to bodily aesthetic ideals that are 'globalised' in nature.[34] The changing
situation in India demands a 'new' man who follows the globalised body ideal through the gym culture in
an urban landscape.[35] This urban culture of sports and the gym further contributes to shaping 'male
selfhood and physique of the hero,'[36] and creates a heteronormative, quintessential male body, which
is here exemplified by a bare torso and well-sculpted arms(see Figure 1).

 

Figure 1. Representation of the 'ideal' male body. 
Source. Still from Singham, 0:08:12. 

The heroic body becomes the projection of aspirational fantasy ideals of masculinity[37] or 'hegemonic
masculinity,' which comes into play when cultural ideals and institutional power are wedded together.[38]
Hegemonic masculinity is considered as the 'most honoured way of being a man,' but does not refer to a
set of characteristics; moreover, it is configured upon a range of ways, and normative patterns depending
on the social context.[39] Accordingly, the hero's physique is carefully calibrated, beautified with water
flowing from his gleaming body fostering the dominant practices and values (see Figure 1). It becomes a
desirable body that incorporates a 'hegemonic vision of what the [male] body should be,'[40] and
corresponds to only a small percentage of the male population in reality. However small the percentage
may be, bodies representing hegemonic masculinity are naturalised through film heroes, sagas, ballads,
thrillers and so forth among the masses,[41] and such 'embodied masculinity' becomes an inspirational
model for young men in 'new' India.[42] The reception of the heroic body as an ideal masculine body is a
result of the 'structure of fascination' as Laura Mulvey puts it, since it leads to a 'temporary loss of the
[viewer's] ego,' and reinforcement of it through identification with an 'ego ideal' on the screen.[43] Mulvey
has used Jacques Lacan's theory of the imaginary-symbolic-real triad,[44] to suggest that just as children
consider their mirror image to be more 'complete,' the heroes on screen fulfill the roles of 'ego ideals' for
the audience playing out 'complex process of likeness and difference.'[45] As a result, they appear on
screen as larger-than-life characters for the audience, projected as the ideal image to be consumed.[46]
Furthermore, while Megha Kadam warns antagonist Jaykant Shikre that God will avenge his sin of killing
her husband, this shot (see Figure 1) of introducing the protagonist establishes Singham's position as a
god-like figure. It suggests that it is the body of the cop onto which the image of the avenger is projected,
for the 'corporeal presence' with muscularity acts as a 'strategic weapon' that extends the threat of
violence even when it is not enacted in this frame (see Figure 1).[47]

Second, Simmba introduces the male hero as a macho man in a black shirt, with black goggles, groomed
hair and a moustache with a clean oily shine. He chases down the robbers. His invigorating entry in the
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film demonstrates a police officer's vitality, perseverance, strength, discipline, toughness, bravery and
assertiveness. The background music rises when Simmba's forceful kick sends the robber flying into the
air to finally drop down in a water vessel, and another kick sets the water vessel in motion. The
combination of all these elements denotes a larger-than-life representation of heroism in popular culture,
which is a result of sensational excitement, violence, melodrama and a larger ambition used together.[48]
Moreover, the charisma of heroic masculinity—a product of viewers' 'deepest desires'[49] influenced by
discourses of fashion, urban culture of gym and sports—is enacted here (see Figure 2) on the 'physique
and selfhood' of the cop hero.[50]

 

Figure 2. Representation of the muscular body with the tattoo 'police.' 
Source. Still from Simmba, 0:07:01. 

The male body is given visibility through different camera angles, such as a side angle that focuses on
his torso and sharp jaw line. Further, the male body is kept at the centre with a half-buttoned black shirt
that reveals his well-sculpted chest muscles. The camera angle with an extreme close-up shot displays
pulsating forearm where a tattoo of 'police' is written in Hindi (see Figure 2). Such a brawny physique is
not only culturally and socially celebrated, but it is also legitimised as a site for physical and social
power,[51] which rightly gets reflected by the tattoo. The display of prowess by a muscular body, a
fighting scene and extravagant action moves appears to be a part of the representational politics carried
out to build a larger-than-life hypermasculine body, which has the power to instill pain on other bodies
with or without any weapons.[52]



Intersections: Commodifying the Quintessential Masculine Hero: A Study of the Cop Saga of Bollywood

http://intersections.anu.edu.au/issue50/panda-gambhirbhai-kaushal.html[9/03/2024 2:29:18 pm]

 

Figure 3. Hypermasculine hero invulnerable to fear and danger. 
Source. Still from Sooryavanshi, 0:13:50. 

Third, the scene of arresting the terrorist Riyaaz Hafeez is depicted by using exaggerated stunts. In
Sooryavanshi—this is achieved with the explosion of vehicles, and an incessant firing of guns. It also
shows the hero, being invulnerable to the explosion, engaged in sole combat with the terrorist (see
Figure 3). It seems that the scene is interwoven with the hypermasculinity of the cop hero.
Hypermasculinity can be generally referred to as stereotypical masculine traits taken to an extreme, in
terms of physical strength, the muscular form of body, the repression of emotions, aggression and so on.
A definition of hypermasculinity has been laid down by Matt Zaitchik and Donald Mosher in their paper,
'Criminal Justice Implications of the Macho Personality Constellation,'[53] where they define
hypermasculinity as a gender-based ideology of exaggerated beliefs about what it is to be a man. They
have used four subscales in their Hypermasculinity Inventory[54] to define hypermasculinity: taking
'violence as manly,' 'danger as exciting,' a 'calloused sex attitude towards women,' and 'toughness as
self control.'[55] The inventory suggests that the film uses traits of violence, danger and muscular bodies
to establish a hypermasculine image of the hero.

 

Figure 4. (left) Hero imitating pose of a lion; (right) Manifestation of strength and bravery. 
Sources. Stills from Singham, 0:08:57; Simmba, 0:14:44. 

Furthermore, Singham's hand gestures move in sync with the lion's roar in the film's title song, as though
he is preparing to attack an enemy nearby (see Figure 4 (left)). In addition, the accompanying lyrics echo
the prowess of the cop, who is like a lion and destroyer of evil: 'He is unequalled. He is very strong.
Singham is the destroyer of evil.'[56] Here, the symbol of the lion resembles an overtly lionised
masculinity which has a long history of usage starting from Vedic period in ancient India to the
contemporary age for articulations of 'alpha strength' in films.[57] Thus, the heroic image stands for the
embodied self of both ancient and globalised masculinity. Similarly, in the title song of Simmba, 'Simmba
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Aala' (Here comes Simmba),[58] the male hero dances with athletic moves. At the end of the song, a low
angle shot from ground level captures him posing side-by-side with Shivaji, the freedom fighter and
symbol of virility and strength (see Figure 4, (right)). In such a way, the male dancing body embraces
prowess and a sense of 'realness' of athletes with jumps, athletic moves and fighting scenes during the
song. These moves relieve the anxiety of effeminacy commonly associated with male dancers in
patriarchal societies.[59]

 

Figure 5. Male gaze and the dancing female body. 
Source. Still from Sooryavanshi, 1:15:50. 

Since the male body cannot be an object of desire under the male gaze in a heterosexual and patriarchal
society, its erotic function is suppressed,[60] and it is infused with bravery and strength. Contrary to the
male dancing body, which is used to 'reimpose masculine control and assure strength,' the female
dancing body is vulnerable to the male gaze and objectification.[61] Even though all bodies are gendered
from the commencement of their social existence,[62] the social approaches towards them are different.
Female counterparts do not acquire as much public space as do the heroes, and the screen time allotted
to female leads is very limited in each film. However, the female lead in Sooryavanshi appears for a
longer duration in a dance sequence unlike her minimal role in the plot. The dancing female body is thin,
scantily clad and made to dance in the rain which further exacerbates her female form, with an attempt to
get the hero's attention (see Figure 5). Contrary to the powerful athletic moves of the hero in dance
sequences, the female body is hypersexualised, and becomes a projection of the visual pleasure of
heterosexual men.[63] The lens works as a male-gaze to position the woman on the screen in just the
way that patriarchal society wants to see a female body, that is, as a sexual object. In a similar vein,
Mulvey discusses how 'physical beauty' in terms of the female body is interpreted solely due to its
treatment as an object. The male gaze here (see Figure 5) or the form of looking 'builds up the physical
beauty of the object, transforming it into something satisfying in itself.'[64] As a result, the female body
becomes an object devoted to the sensual gratification of heterosexual male fantasies.

Within a consumer culture, the body becomes a site for pleasure and desires. And the closer it is to
idealised images of 'youth, health, fitness and beauty,' the higher is its exchange value.[65] Even though
each body works as capital under neoliberalism, the focus of the paper is on the male body. We argue
that cinematic representations of the hero in which a hypermasculine corporeality is built increases the
visual appeal of the film. Our argument resonates with Anne Ciecko's statement that the 'hero' in
Bollywood is both a consumer agent and a commodity, who sings, dances and fights with an excess of
charisma and effect.[66] Moreover, the consumption of hypermasculine body leads to a re-description of
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masculinity by shaping the popular view, since subjectivities and perceptions are constructed by what we
consume.[67] As a result, visual and aesthetic dominance of these 'commodified' bodies render the
'other' bodies invisible, and the 'other' bodies are bodies of poor men or migrant men, considered non-
normative and effeminate men in a neoliberal 'new' India.[68]

Display of unwarranted violence

The number of action scenes, fight sequences and stunts integral to cop movies is excessive. Such
scenes represent a hero's fearlessness, bravery, courage and aggression, and they are used to establish
the hero as an 'iconic image of male strength and resilience which elaborate an idealized
masculinity.'[69] However, this paper argues that action sequences corroborated with exaggerated
displays of violence and stunts in the male universe lead to a larger-than-life representation of the hero.

 

Figure 6. Dangerous stunt displayed by the hero. 
Source. Still from Sooryavanshi, 1:24:57. 

This particular shot (see Figure 6) captures Sooryavanshi performing an extremely dangerous stunt by
hanging from the helicopter to arrest the suspect involved in a terror attack. The visual presentation of
the stunt is done in such a way that it captures the hero extending his left hand diagonally to catch the
culprit while balancing his body with the rest of his limbs (see Figure 6). The stunt displays masculine
strength by the precise movements of the limbs, focused timings and rapidity yielding a larger-than-life
representation of the hero to create maximum effects on viewers.[70] Furthermore, the hero's
hypermasculine image is established by the long-choreographed action sequence, which begins with the
hero on a bike and then on a helicopter to chase down the criminalised body. Out of four subscales of
the Hypermasculinity Inventory, putting the hero in danger and his attitude towards 'danger as
exciting'[71] can be studied as one of the strategies carried out to establish the hero as a larger-than-life
character, who protects the nation without waiting for orders. The final scene of Sooryavanshi reiterates
the same idea, when three officers come together and kill the terrorists on the spot without any legal
proceedings. Such hypermasculine physical and sexual aggressiveness relate to the ideology of
machismo,[72] which is understood as a 'hypermasculine form of a socially inherited gender-ideological
script.'[73] Therefore, the ideology of machismo refers to a set of beliefs, which affirms male dominance
through characteristics like virility, muscularity and physical aggression, and it forms the world view that
exalts the aforementioned traits as being the true essence of men.[74] The macho personality of the cop
hero is emphasised with characteristics like aggression, virility and violence in each movie.
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Figure 7. Hero as man-of-action. 
Source. Still from Singham, 1:15:55. 

These cop movies frequently portray action sequences in accordance with American 'man-of-action'
heroic models, which show the hero as defying the organisation's rules but ultimately proving to be the
only one capable of vanquishing the villain and re-establishing social order despite conflicts with his
superiors.[75] Similarly, Singham, in his mission to extinguish the corrupt minister Jaykant Shikre, is
faced with opposition from the police department, where his superiors are equally influenced by Shikre's
power. However, to legitimise his power in such a restrictive, devaluing space that endorses corruption,
the hero imbibes the performance of hypermasculinity. As a result, the hypermasculine corporeality that
he induces metaphorically becomes a loaded gun 'forever at his own disposal' to exercise violence over
other bodies.[76] The hypermasculine hero defeats Shikre's troops on the road (see Figure 7) without
any assistance. Although they are on a moving automobile, Singham matches their speed, and uses one
hit to launch a man upward (see Figure 7). The fighting sequence reflects Zaitchik and Mosher's
emphasis on 'violence as manly'[77] and as one of the traits of hypermasculinity. Additionally, they have
established hypermasculinity to be a product of 'punitive socialization' under the ideology of macho-
culture.[78] Although violence is used by the hero to restore moral order, it has a destructive element
associated with hypermasculinity, since it disregards rules of law in any civilised society.

 

Figure 8. Display of authority and dominance by the hero. 
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Source. Still from Simmba, 1:27:46. 

The portrayal of the hero as a hypermasculine man, and woman as a damsel in distress gave rise to the
utilisation of sexual violence as a plot device in Bollywood.[79] Similarly, in Simmba the rape and murder
of Akriti transforms the cop hero from a corrupt police officer to an honest one in order to avenge her
death. Moreover, as Lalitha Gopalan argues, although the enforced interruption of camera during the
rape scene protects the female from the male gaze and negates the victim's point of view, the film
celebrates the overpowering revengeful acts of violence by the heroes.[80] In a similar vein, Simmba's
deed of vengeance, with combat scenes and the murder of the rapists, is presented in a heroic light.
When Simmba is attacked by Durva Ranade's men (the rapists' elder brother and main antagonist), a
larger-than-life effect is added to the combat by placing the hero against eight men. In the end, the
triumphant hero sits on a defeated man in the centre while his other defeated enemies lie on the ground
(see Figure 8). Other cops surround the male hero, but in contrast, the hero's hypermasculine body
strategically standing aside denotes authority, power and potency—a manifestation of hegemonic
masculinity (see Figure 8). According to R.W. Connell and James Messerschmidt, hegemonic
masculinity is the 'pattern of practices' that embodies the 'most honoured way of being a man, 'and
determines the positions of all the men in relation to it and thus legitimises the subordination of women to
men globally.[81] Furthermore, in the hierarchical structure that hegemonic masculinity forms between
different types of masculinity, few men embodying archaic forms of masculinity are seen as leaders.[82]
The leader image of cop hero in the scene (see Figure 8)remains unchallenged and is justified by
qualities associated with traditional men in patriarchal society, such as strength, virility and violence.[83]
Since within the hierarchy of masculinities there is a pattern of hegemony perpetuated through 'cultural
consent, discursive centrality, institutionalisation, marginalisation or delegation of alternatives,'[84] the
representational politics endows the hero with culturally accepted norms of ideal masculinity, such as,
aggression, emotional stoicism, toughness and courage.

 

Figure 9. A shot in which violence against women is simulated. 
Source. Still from Sooryavanshi, 1:34:26. 

In the male universe, although the fight sequences do not involve women, the possibility of their defiled
bodies poses a threat to the men. In Sooryavanshi when Usmani (who is associated with the terrorist
chief) refuses to divulge any information in police custody, his daughters are brought to the cell next to
his, and a fake enactment of violence is performed on their bodies. The wooden bench becomes the
women's collective body, the belts become the weapons, the women police officers are instructed to cry
out 'abbu'[85] (an address to their father) when his real daughters are forcibly silenced (see Figure 9). In
an attempt to secure his daughters' honour Usmani agrees to tell the truth. Even though women's bodies
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are not directly utilised to perpetrate violence, the act is performed with a fundamental ideology that
women are the best weapons against any man. The scene also reflects the patriarchal idea that
upholding women's dignity is inextricably linked to manhood. Therefore, women, in these films, acquire
symbolic roles either to be 'deified and defended or disgraced and humiliated,'[86] whereas men become
national heroes since nationalism is considered, as Cynthia Enloe reminds us, a product of 'masculinised
memory, masculinised humiliation, and masculinised hope.'[87]

Hero as the protector

This section foregrounds the role of the hero as the protector of the nation and women as a common
trope in Rohit Shetty's films. Interestingly, without any doubt or anxiety over his actions, the cops
shoulder the responsibility of upholding a crumbling and chaotic society. In Sooryavanshi, the hero is
presented not only as an antidote to terror attacks, but also as a mouthpiece for communal harmony.
With the evolution of Bombay cinema from the 1950s to the 1980s, the male star has emerged as a
'signifier of immanent and transcendent nationhood.'[88] Accordingly, the corporeal figuration of the male
hero has been consistently portrayed as an impersonation of the morality, ideology and politics of the
nation and the state.[89] Sooryavanshi, like many Bollywood movies, uses long standing religious
separation between two communities and their eventual union, in order to appeal to emotions of the
audience in the state and beyond. The political economy-based approach to cultural texts illustrates how
media markets have been responsible for transferring nationalist ideology across continents.[90]
Therefore, the depiction of religious conflict with a hero who challenges it may attract more viewers on a
global stage. It is notable that only by rendering the religious gap visible, can the movie arouse the
national sentiment of the audience after bringing two communities together in the wake of a terrorist
attack. One scene where Muslim men come to help the Hindu priest place the idol of Ganesh in a safe
place (see Figure 10), the background music Chhodo kal ki bateein, kal ki baat purani … Hum Hindustani
(Let the past go, for the past is old … We are Indians)[91] makes the message of the movie clear.

 

Figure 10. Representation of religious harmony. 
Source. Still from Sooryavanshi, 1:57:05. 

The image of the hero as protector goes along with women being used as ammunition to threaten the
hero. And for the hero, Rai notes, the anxiety of violated and a raped wife-sister-daughter is integral to
the portrayal of possessive and protective masculinity.[92] The body of the woman becomes the site for
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violence in the struggle between the villainous force and the masculine hero. In Sooryavanshi, at the
ATS headquarters Veer Sooryavanshi's wife is carried by the terrorists with RDX planted on her body in
order to blackmail the officer/the hero (see Figure 11). In the nation space, women are either elevated or
disgraced, and in both the cases men defend their honour, and their freedom.[93] The same ideology
leads to the propagation of violence on the bodies of women by villains, which works as a strategy to
enhance the importance of the male protector.

Moreover, the portrayal of women vulnerable to violence, as opposed to powerful masculine heroes,
reflects the cinematic representation of gender dichotomy: women are cast in the roles of the protected
ones and male characters are the violent protectors.[94] Consequently, the male hero is larger, stronger
in appearance, and emotionally less vulnerable, whereas women appear as victims requiring
salvation.[95] This gender dichotomy used in films is encoded with the ideology of hegemonic
masculinity, which refers to a position of authority and dominance in relation not only to other
masculinities but also to the 'gender order as a whole.'[96] According to Connell, hegemonic masculinity
is a 'configuration of gender practice' that embodies the answer to the problem of the legitimacy of
patriarchy, which guarantees the dominant position of men and the subordination of women.[97]
Equivalently, the female characters are delineated with their voices repressed, their points of view
ignored, their agency is minimised, and their professional significance is side-lined. Additionally, minimal
screen time is given to women where they are used only as romantic interests, or as possible threats
against the hero. The hero is the centre of the plot, with supreme qualities attributed to him as their
protector.

 

Figure 11. Female body used as a weapon by the terrorists. 
Source. Still from Sooryavanshi, 2:03:01. 

The glorification attached to the protector is repeated throughout. For instance, in Singham, when
roadside goons sexually assault the girl, rip off a piece of cloth from her shoulder and snatch away her
scarf (a symbol of honour), she does not protest. Rather, she is shown with her head hung down in
shame incapable of protecting herself. In contrast, the angry cop hero is foregrounded, ready to avenge
the physical assault (see Figure 12). After a long fight sequence on the road using his belt as a weapon,
the victorious hero places the seized scarf back on the girl's shoulder. In a way, it symbolises the
restoration of a woman's honour by the hero. Such a portrayal of women in Bollywood is problematic
because it reinforces patriarchal practices and male fantasies about women.[98] It validates the belief
that women are submissive to patriarchal norms, that they live chaste lives , practice self-sacrifice as a
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moral duty, and rarely do they exhibit their agency to question dominant patriarchal practices; rather they
reside within the institutional pattern and expectation of marriage.[99] 'The pure body of the domesticated
woman' becomes the central icon of the honourable family that needs to be protected, and works as a
strategy to justify male violence in the film.[100] In addition to this, such representational politics of
female characters reflect Connell's conceptualisation of 'emphasised femininity,' which denotes those
forms of femininity that are functional in a complementary, compliant way, and accommodate a
'subordinate relationship with hegemonic masculinity.'[101] Lauren Menzie extends this concept to digital
space in her work, and demonstrates how emphasised femininity is amenable to 'conditions of
heteropatriarchy,' conformable to the male gaze, and constitutes part of the 'acceptable' bodily form.[102]
This notion of emphasised femininity is useful in understanding the sustainability of hegemonic
masculinity in the three movies under discussion.

 

Figure 12. Representation of the hero as the protector. 
Source. Still from Singham, 0:32:32. 

In Singham, the physical dominance of the male hero is contrasted with the relative weakness of
conventional womanhood[103] (see Figure 12), as a result of which is a demonstration of physical
toughness of the male hero in a way that corresponds to hypermasculinity. Even though 'calloused sex
towards women' is shown by the goons and villains, the male hero emulates traits of hypermasculinity,
such as 'violence as manly,' 'danger as exciting,' 'toughness as self-control' of emotions,—all
requirements of being the protector.[104] Furthermore, 'physical strength, the ability to use interpersonal
violence in the face of conflict, and authority'[105] are paired with complementary inferior feminine
characteristics, such as 'physical vulnerability, an inability to use violence effectively, and
compliance'[106] to establish the hegemonic masculinity of the hero. Even though not all men and
women embody these characteristics, masculinity and femininity in gender hegemony establish symbolic
meanings for the relationship between men and women.[107] These symbolic meanings provide the
rationale for 'social relations' which, in its re-enactment, ensures the ascendancy and dominance of
men.[108] Moreover, symbolic meanings are hidden in plain sight. They constitute a social structure,
legitimise 'unequal gender relations between men and women, masculinities and femininities, and among
masculinities' and sustain hegemonic masculinity as contingent, provisional, omnipresent locally,
regionally, globally,[109] one of the manifestations of which is patriarchy.[110]

Conclusion
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The present analysis has focused on the portrayal of cop-heroes in three films by Rohit Shetty, where the
persistent performance of masculinity with aggression, violence, overachieving ambition, physical
strength, emotional detachment, corresponds to a heroic image that is hegemonic, and hypermasculine
in nature. In addition to this, the paper has contended that such politics of representation incorporated
with mainly three aspects: projection of powerful male body; display of unwarranted violence; and hero
as a protector of the women and nation, are integral to the process of commodification, where a certain
type of masculinity is used as a commodity for the making of commercialised films. Moreover, the
process of commodification ensues as a combined effect of the filmmaker's personal ideology, a money-
making strategy, and the demands of the neo-liberal consumerist market of the Hindi cinema industry.
Additionally, the films attribute a position of dominance to heroic masculinity, which adheres to a larger
paradigm of capitalist patriarchy. Capitalist patriarchy is inherent in neoliberalism and endorses
unevenness in economic development and even though it pushes men bereft of equal opportunities to
the margins, it ascertains that men not only in positions of 'power' but also in subordinate locations
benefit from the wider subordination of women to men, in terms of their greater access to employment,
capital and public space.[111] The films under focus reinforce this ideology through the repeated
rendition of the male hero as a protector of the women and the nation. Consequently, it leads to the
reception of an 'ideal form of masculinity' among the audience, as the media serves to construct
masculinities that play a significant role in cultural definitions of masculinity.[112]

Since masculinity is a relational concept with femininity,[113] and the 'collective power of men' rests not
only on structures of power but also on the internalisation and reproduction of the conceptualisation of
men's power,[114] the mass production and distribution of hegemonic and hypermasculine
representation results in the perpetuation and celebration of the patriarchal image of man, and the
repression of 'others.' In addition to the image of hero as a protector, the display of unwarranted violence
in fight sequences projects a larger-than-life cop hero. Unlike the real cop whose power is regulated by
both the law and a stringent legal system that also protects the rights of the criminal, cop hero is a
hypermasculine man, who can singlehandedly control the situation and overpower the villains with
violence. Such a commoditised powerful male figure shapes the popular view of masculinity in Indian
society and is considered to be an aspirational referent. As a result, violence as a trait of masculinity is
lauded and normalised in the public's consciousness. Additionally, in the consumerist culture, the use of
cinematic images of the heterosexual powerful male body as a commodity and its wide circulation leads
to the promotion of an 'ideal' body type that renders other bodies invisible. Contrary to the
heteronormative narrative that re-institutionalises an already established patriarchy in Indian society,
alternative representations of men with emotional vulnerability, marginalised masculinity in terms of
caste, class, homosexuality, effeminate and non-normative masculinities, and women with equal agency
and autonomy should be considered in the narratives of mainstream Bollywood movies. This reversal
would subsequently help reshape the collective ideology of viewers. Since the focus of this paper is
limited to heterosexual masculinity displayed by cop heroes, it points to further scope for research on
alternative representations of masculinity in Bollywood.
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